TILLICOULTRY, COALSNAUGHTON & DEVONSIDE COMMUNITY COUNCIL
MINUTES FROM ONLINE (MICROSOFT TEAMS) MEETING ON 9 FEBRUARY 2021 AT 7.30 PM
CC participants – Ronald Beveridge (RB), Jane Edwards (JE), Ewart McAuslane (EMcA), Robert McClelland (RMcC), Ian Millar (IM), Damian Sherwood-Johnston (DS-J) and Melanie White (MW). 
Other participants – Councillor Martha Benny (Cllr MB), Victoria Davies (VD), Eleanor Davis (ED), Archie Drummond (AD), Maria Leel (ML), Leona Littlejohn (LL), Reed Ozretich (RO) and Cammy Robertson (CR).
Guest speakers from Scottish Power Energy Network (SPEN) – Ross Galbraith, District General Manager for Central & Fife, and Euan Norris, Stakeholder and Community Engagement Manager.
SPEN presentation - Christmas Eve fault - Ross Galbraith apologised to everyone who was affected by the fault, adding that the response from the community in Tilly was phenomenal.  He went through the presentation, saying that the Mayfield Avenue sub-station normally supplies around 290 properties.  An unusual component right at the transformer failed and was a once in a lifetime fault – there is no history of this type of component ever having failed before.  Once they had been alerted about the fault, they mobilised over 40 people to the site from all over Scotland, as well as Haste who repair or replace damaged equipment.  The local resilience partnership, which includes the Fire Service, Scottish Gas Networks, Police Scotland, Clacks Council, etc, was mobilised and they set up a base at the primary school.  A food van was called out so that those affected could have hot food.  A customer service van was also set up.  The fault was repaired and the network re-energised by that evening, but there was ongoing damage to people’s heating and appliances.  The current situation is that around 70% of white/brown goods have been repaired or replaced, wiring checks are almost complete, and 22 permanent repairs have to be completed on boilers – around 12 personnel are still on site and should be for the next three or four weeks for the final repairs.  They’ve been unable to access some properties, but those property owners will still be entitled to assistance after this period.  Hardship payments are being made.  The cost to SPEN has been hundreds of thousands of pounds to have the network repaired, etc.  A full network check has been carried out to ensure there are no other components of concern.  RG handed over to Euan Norris who said that 105 is the national number to use for any electrical faults. A lot of customers with special requirements were affected by the surge, and he asked us to promote their priority services register – the over 65s, young children, or people on dialysis are all examples of vulnerable customers – and people can register online or via text.  He mentioned the decarbonisation of heat and transport and said that over the next few years everyone needs to transform to lower energy consumption sources.  SPEN can help with guidance on electrical charger points for cars and other matters at early stages.  He is thankful to the community for their response, and they hope to work with us in the future.  RMcC thanked both for their presentation and when asked specifically about the fault was advised by RG that the faulty component hadn’t been installed correctly around 40 years ago but confirmed they’ve now checked all the other ones, and they’ve been through the network with fine toothcomb.  An independent investigation is also underway for lessons learned, how they responded, etc – it was a significant cost for businesses and had a significant impact on customers.  ACTION: DS-J says we will reinforce that this has been an exceptional incident and promote the presentation.  RG said to let him know if they need to replace any of our Christmas lights that were damaged by the surge.  DS-J will phone RG next week to discuss this further, and RMcC says that Elizabeth Young has an estimate for the lights replacement.  
Minutes of January 2021 meeting – proposed by JE and seconded by IM.  Action update: (i) DS-J wrote to the primary school to ask if they require financial assistance re bike sheds and awaits their response; (ii) DS-J to forward template re reported incidents, etc, to MW; (iii) DS-J has received a response from Clacks Council about the tender for repairs at Tilly Glen.

Concerns about planning process re land north of Cemetery Lodge, Tilly – Clacks Council had approved Clayton Care’s application in 2019 for a care home at this site with numerous conditions to be met.  Clayton Care then submitted an application in 2020 for two houses to be built on the site - Clacks Council confirmed to us that this application did not supersede the planning approval for the care home.  The application was refused but the applicant appealed the decision which was subsequently overturned at the Local Review Body (LRB) meeting on 21 January 2021.  The community council had objected to both applications for several reasons including the loss of protected trees, the site being archaeologically significant, road safety concerns, etc.  DS-J mentioned our disappointment at the decision to overturn the decision.  We had put a post and a petition on Facebook to understand how strongly the community feels, but AD says that this concerned him as nothing will change as a result of the petition so it wasted everyone’s time, and the only course of action is a judicial review which would cost a six-figure sum.  Regarding learning points, AD said that three councillors who represent this ward didn’t exercise their right to be on the LRB – two of the group leaders who are members of this ward could have objected in line with community opinion.  Cllr MB says that she can’t discuss this due to a conflict of interest.  RB says that any action we can take as a third party cannot challenge the decision that has been made and he went through bullet points about his concerns over Clacks Council’s handling and notifications.  He believes that elected members were misled and didn’t receive a copy of our objection until the night before the meeting.  The case officer for the delegated decision did not attend the meeting.  We have not yet received a notification summary from them about the change of decision and what any conditions will be.  RB confirmed that the LRB decision cannot be overturned, despite Clacks Council’s procedural inaccuracies.  However, this has been a helpful exercise to us on how to react to applications in the future.  AD says that the difficulties we as communities have with local councils and their lack of attention to doing things correctly have been underscored.  Hopefully going forward we can write to the four local members expressing our profound disappointment in their dereliction of duty in overriding community opinion.  EMcA says that at the very least Clacks Council needs to realise the part they’ve played in this and in future they’ll be held morally responsible for anything that happens.  He has huge concerns about road safety and worries that ultimately Clacks Council will have the responsibility to put right any difficulties at the expense of public funds.  He is also worried that further houses will be built at the site.  He added that Clacks Council don’t listen to our warnings which results in the public having to deal with the consequences, eg Moss Road.  RB says that in any complaint to Clacks Council we need to emphasise that our comments represented community opinion, and these were glossed over.  DS-J says that in summary, there is strong community opposition with objections to both applications and feels that the voice of our community is not being listened to or respected.  ACTIONS: make formal complaint to Clacks Council and Chief Executive and write to all members of the LRB to express our concern and disappointment.  We will also write to our four local members to enquire why more action wasn’t taken by them on this.  DS-J will close the online petition with a summary.  Was the LRB duped by the method of the care home being approved and then the subsequent houses application being made?  Clacks Council needs to recognise that not all CCs have the expertise to deal with these types of applications.
Mast upgrade at Johnstone Crescent – EMcA had objected to the original plans years ago for the mast to be out in the open and it ended up amongst the trees.  How many trees will be removed?  The drawings don’t include any of Johnstone Crescent.  RB is concerned about the number of trees being lost.  VD mentioned Clacks Council’s Wellbeing Economy and wonders why they are approving trees coming down.  ACTION: MW to reply to Cellnex with our queries and concerns.
AOCB – the microgrant sub-committee has two applications for £250 each which they’d like approved tonight so that they can be processed: (i) Tilly Girls Brigade for equipment and a possible trip to a pantomime post-Covid; (ii) residents in Tilly High Street flats for plants, flowers, painted benches and hanging baskets in common parts of their back gardens.  Unanimously approved by all CCs present.
Our next meeting will be held online on Tuesday 9 March at 7.30 pm via Microsoft Teams, as will our April meeting.
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